
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

43rd  Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, May 16, 2011
Student Union Room 2592
1:00 p.m.


	The forty-third meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, May 16, 2011, on the Main Campus in Student Union Room 2592.  Chair C. William Fall called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

Treyken M. Addison, Student Trustee

Carroll L. Ashley

C. William Fall

Susan E. Gilmore

Heather M. Griffin, Student Trustee

Joseph C. High

S. Amjad Hussain

William C. Koester
Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Palmer

Sharon Speyer
Baldemar Velasquez

Joseph H. Zerbey, IV

The following Board members were absent:

Linda N. Mansour

John S. Szuch

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:

Lawrence Anderson, President Faculty Senate
Jamie Barlowe, Professor and Chair Women’s Studies
Frank Calzonetti, VP Research and Economic Development
Tricia Cullop, Women’s Head Basketball Coach
Meghan Cunningham, Media Relations Specialist
David Cutri, Director Internal Audit

David Dabney, Sr. VP Finance and Administration
Michael Dowd, Associate Professor/Chair Economics
Marcie Ferguson, Strategic Plan Coordinator
Tim Gaspar, Dean College of Nursing

Brenda Grant, Associate VP for Academic Finance
Heather Huntley-Johnson, HLC Project Assistant
Lloyd A. Jacobs, President
Tobin Klinger, AVP University Communications and Marketing Operations
Patsy Komuniecki, Vice Provost Graduate Affairs/Dean College of Graduate 

   Studies
Steven LeBlanc, Professor and Sr. Associate Dean Academic Affiliations for the
   College of Engineering

Brenda Lee, President UT Foundation

Chuck Lehnert, Interim Director for Scott Park Campus for Energy and Innovation/
   VP Facilities and Construction
William Logie, Interim Chief Transition Officer/VP Human Resources and
     Campus Safety

Joyce  McBride, Director of Budget and Planning
Nina McClelland, Interim Dean SSARE
Patricia Metting, Chancellor and EVP for Health Affairs
William McMillen, Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Nagi Naganathan, Dean College of Engineering 

Mike O’Brien, VP/Director of Athletics
Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel

Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs

Penny Poplin Gosetti, Vice Provost for Academic  Innovation
Ben Pryor, Dean College of Innovative Learning
Thea Sawicki, Associate Dean and Vice Chancellor, Graduate Health Science 

   Studies
Scott Scarborough, Sr. VP and UTMC Executive Director
Alice Skeens, Dean College of LLSS
Vern Snyder, VP Institutional Advancement

Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs

Daniel Steinbock, Interim Dean College of Law

Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Peg Traband, Vice Provost and Interim Executive Director
Tom Troy, Reporter for The Blade
Kathy Vasquez, Associate VP Government Relations
Kevin West, Interim Vice Provost for Faculty Affairs/Sr. Director Faculty Labor
     Relations/Interim Director Office of Institutional Diversity
Harvey Wolff, Adjunct Faculty


	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Fall requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the March 21, 2011 Board meeting and accept them as written.  A motion was received from Trustee Zerbey and seconded by Trustee Palmer.  The meeting minutes were approved by the Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Fall requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda items as listed on the agenda.  A motion was received by Trustee Palmer, seconded by Trustee High, and approved by the Board members with the exception of Trustee Speyer who abstained from voting for Resolution No. 11-04-06. 

	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA



	President Jacobs shared with the Trustees a brochure of the Fourth Annual “Posters at the Capitol:  Undergraduate Research in Northwest Ohio” event.  This event was held at the Statehouse Atrium in Columbus on April 6, 2011, and showcased the great work that UT faculty and students are doing in this area.
A couple weeks ago UT graduated over 2,000 students from associate level degrees up to doctorate degrees.  Excellent speakers gave keynote addresses:  the morning session – Mr. Sergio Marchionne, CEO of Chrysler Group, LLC and CEO of Fiat, S.p.A., and the afternoon session – Mr. James Petro, Chancellor of the Ohio Board of Regents.
Dr.  Jacobs reported that a recent groundbreaking event occurred at Research Drive and Detroit Avenue near the Health Science Campus to begin construction for the new Veterans Administration Clinic.  This project is moving forward and should be completed in approximately 15 months.  
The Dorr Street Gateway project is beginning to move ahead.  The PNC Bank Building is scheduled to be removed around mid July.  Dr. Jacobs reported that this site will include commercial retail, student housing, and relocation of the Student Bookstore.

At the end of this week, a signing ceremony will occur for the Joint Venture of the Rocket Ventures Fund and UT Innovative Enterprises.  This will be a major step forward for the integration of our community and will strengthen our ability to create spin-off company opportunities.
A nationwide search was conducted for a Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs.  A group of four finalists were interviewed about four weeks ago from a broad spectrum of backgrounds.  Consultation on selection of the new Provost has been significant.  Dr. William McMillen has been selected for this position and has agreed to delay his intended December 31, 2011 retirement for a while longer. Dr. Jacobs thanked Dr. McMillen for accepting this position.

	PRESIDENT’S REPORT


	Board Chair Fall announced that Resolution 11-04-07:  “In Recognition of the 2010-2011 UT Women’s Basketball Team and Coaches” bears much celebration.  Chair Fall read several sections of the Resolution which was approved by the Trustees earlier in the meeting during the Consent Agenda.  The Board presented the Resolution to Head Women’s Basketball Coach Tricia Cullop.  Mr. Fall spoke for the entire Board that not only do they have an enormous amount of pride this year in the Women’s basketball team accomplishments, but the entire campus, Toledo, and Northwest Ohio does as well.  The Board was pleased for Coach Cullop’s acceptance of the Resolution.

	CHAIRMAN’S

REPORT


	Chair Fall invited Dr. Patsy Komuniecki to update the Trustees about Directions 2011:  Goal 2.  She provided some quick facts about the College of Graduate Studies.  Goal 2 states that UT’s graduate and professional academic programs will be regionally relevant, nationally distinguished and highly ranked.  These programs at UT will be known for high quality while maintaining accessibility, affordability and engagement.  STEMM (Science, Technology, Engineering, Mathematics, and Medicine) and professional programs will have high visibility.  She reported that they are spending a lot of their energy addressing these areas.  Updates were also provided for some of the sub goals for Goal 2.  Dr. Komuniecki reported on key sub-goal strategies/status reports.  Next steps were outlined for the Trustees, some of which are already underway. 
	UT STRATEGIC PLAN: GOAL 2 PROGRESS UPDATE



	Academic and Student Affairs Committee Chair Zerbey invited Mr. Bill Logie to present the Personnel Action Reports for May 16.  Mr. Logie brought to the Trustees’ attention the addendum passed out at the beginning of the meeting, which listed two additional actions, one specifically for Dr. McMillen’s appointment as the new Provost.  Mr. Logie recommended approval of the reports as presented including the addendum. Chairman Fall requested a motion to approve the reports.  A motion was received from Trustee McQuade, seconded by Trustee Zerbey, and approved by the Board.

Dr. Penny Poplin Gosetti was invited to provide the Board members with an update on the Higher Learning Commission visit next year.  She referenced the slogan adopted for the visit, which was noted on her presentation -- The HLC Study: Shaping UT’s Tomorrow.  The five criteria that have guided the self-study were reviewed with the Board members:
Criterion 1 – Mission and Integrity

Criterion 2 – Planning for the Future

Criterion 3 – Student Learning and Effective Teaching

Criterion 4 – Acquisition, Discovery, and Application of Knowledge

Criterion 5 – Engagement and Service

Dr. Poplin Gosetti also reminded the Trustees where they could locate the self-study draft for review and where they could submit their comments about the draft.  The HLC site visit is scheduled for February 27-29, 2012.  

Dr. Penny Poplin Gosetti and Dr. Steven LeBlanc presented an update on core curriculum. They reported that the Faculty Senate recommended reframing the core experience to focus on five competencies, which will reduce student learning outcomes from 41 to 5:

1) Communication

2) Scientific and Quantitative Literacy and Reasoning

3) Personal, Social, and Global Responsibility

4) Information Literacy

5) Critical and Integrative Thinking

Assessment of student learning will be based on standardized metrics designed to measure student learning in the five competencies.  In fall 2011, two competencies will be evaluated using standardized metrics.  An assessment plan and structure for general education will be recreated.  Reduction of courses will include:

· 3000 level and 4000 level courses – 49 courses removed from the core

· Mathematics courses – voluntary reduction from 21 to 3

· All current and new courses apply for selection as general education courses by October 15, 2011

Full implementation is planned for Fall 2012.  The following will be completed by December 2011:
· Final selection of general education courses

· Development of pathways for new and current students that “do no harm”

· Update student communications (i.e. catalog) and state reporting

Dr. Poplin Gosetti reported that faculty training and development, as well as web-based assessment of resources, is ongoing.
Provost William McMillen, on his behalf and that of Chancellor Jeffrey Gold who was not able to be at the meeting, presented a report on the current status of Faculty Workload. This is a topic that has been discussed previously with the Board and today’s presentation summarized where the university is in this process and how they are moving forward. Recommendation would also be made on behalf of the administration that the Trustees consider adoption of Resolution No. 11-02-02: “Faculty Workload Policy.”

Dr. McMillen provided some background information by referring to the Introduction to the “Faculty Workload Policy” from Drexel University in Philadelphia which begins with this sentence: “The accountability movement in American higher education has led boards of regents and trustees to insist that colleges and universities develop faculty workload policies to insure that funds allocated to support teaching and research activities are used with maximum efficiency.” Later in the Drexel policy under the sub-title “Workload Philosophy,” is the sentence: “The assignment of faculty workloads is organized on the principle that each department meets its overall responsibilities in teaching, research and service in a fully satisfactory fashion within approved budgets by employing a variable workload program that provides each faculty member with the ability to do what she/he does best.” Note in this sentence the terms “department responsibilities” and the obligation to carry out these responsibilities “within approved budgets.”
The Texas A&M University “Faculty Workload Policy Statement” contains a very precise section on the “Responsibility for Monitoring Workload” which starts with the Department Head and then goes to the College Dean who is “responsible for monitoring the workload of individual faculty in his or her college as reported by the department head.” The deans’ reports are then transmitted to the provost and ultimately to the president.

It is obvious from these examples that other universities have grappled with this issue and have devised both philosophies and specific methods of dealing with workload. In Ohio, this important topic has risen to the surface at the very highest levels of state government. Fiscal constraints caused by a difficult economy have meant cuts to the higher education budget. Better productivity and efficiency is one method of helping to make up for tens of millions of dollars of lost state revenue to UT. The state legislators are conscious of the need for all state employees to work harder and better. Members of the Ohio House inserted into the proposed two-year budget bill a provision that university faculty members across the state would have to teach an additional course once every two years. This provision was dropped in the final version of the House budget bill passed two weeks ago, but may very well be added back by the Ohio Senate over the coming days. Whether or not it is practical to add a class every two years to faculty workload, the intent of the legislature is very clear -- 1) There is limited money, 2) It is absolutely necessary for the economy for more Ohioans to attend and graduate from Ohio colleges and universities, and, 3) It is necessary for faculty to teach more.

President Jacobs recognized this reality one month ago when he presented his annual April speech entitled “The Relevant University: The Next Five Years.” He stated that “we embrace the need for and seek other methods for a radical increase in productivity. This will probably involve a quantum leap in the use of technology, as well as teaching methods that reach more students in less time. . . . Personal productivity on the part of faculty members also will have to be increased.” Near the end of the speech, he stated, “Internships, service learning, travel and work experience must be more fully embraced by the higher learning establishment.”

Coincidentally, just this morning an article entitled “Crisis of Confidence Threatens Colleges” in The Chronicle of Higher Education on-line, stated that “The American higher-education system has long been seen as a leader in the world, but confidence in its future and its enduring value may be beginning to crack along economic lines,” according to two new major surveys. The article confirms what President Jacobs has asserted that this economic crisis will not go away and the university must become more efficient and more productive without pricing out of the market.

The University of Toledo budget that will be discussed at this meeting reduces the university’s instructional budget by $6 million. An immediate reduction of that magnitude calls for a comprehensive review of academics that is broader than only changes in faculty workload although, as will we see, that is the major component. There are three important strategies that UT is implementing now.

First, class sizes are being increased by ten percent. This change will have the most impact on freshman and sophomore undergraduate classes. Most of the classes at the junior and senior level and in the professional and graduate schools are single subject classes that effectively have no limit on class size. Deans and Department Chairs are looking at all classes. For example, if eight freshman composition classes add three more students each, then a ninth class can be cancelled. The overall gain is small but significant.

Second, the number of classes taught by full-time tenure and tenure-track faculty is increasing. This is obviously the faculty workload issue. It is generally believed that students taught by full-time faculty learn better. This will result in savings in point three.

Third, hire fewer retired faculty members, part-timers, and visiting assistant professors. Allowing this is a key to savings. UT hires many individuals in these three categories and they work hard and are dedicated to teaching. Most universities hire these types of individuals and they are often called adjuncts, although UT does not generally use that term. UT cannot teach all the courses that need to be taught this coming fall without using approximately half the number of adjunct-type faculty that taught last fall. The deans have already been authorized to hire at the fifty percent level so that UT can contract with the best of these teachers. The goal is to cover the other fifty percent through increased class sizes and subsequent class reduction, as well as additional full-time faculty teaching.

Previously at Board meetings, President Jacobs, Dr. Gold, Dr. McMillen and others have discussed how complicated the faculty workload issue is. The Drexel University policy cited earlier goes on for eight single-spaced pages and the Texas A&M policy goes on for nine single-spaced pages. There are multiple issues involved that become more difficult when a university like UT has a large graduate school and multiple professional schools. It is UT’s intention to implement a policy and formula that is fair and that involves discussion and input from our deans and our department chairs.

Dr. McMillen discussed an “implementation” slide. “Currently underway is the creation of a teaching workload formula based on student credit hours taught, class enrollment, and CIP code index.” Student credit hours taught is a better indication of workload than simply classes taught because classes vary in size so dramatically. The Classification of Instructional Programs (CIP) provides a taxonomy that supports the accurate tracking and reporting of fields of study and program completions activity. CIP was originally developed by the U.S. Department of Education's National Center for Education Statistics in 1980. The Ohio Board of Regents uses CIP codes to determine levels of state subsidy funding. Simply stated the higher UT progresses from freshman classes to doctoral classes the more subsidy that will be received.

The “weighted academic work unit” is found by multiplying the course’s credit hours by the class enrollment and the CIP code index.  As you will see in the next slide that this produces a number that can be compared between individuals or between departments or between colleges. As these comparisons are developed then they can be judged against offsets in research and services. As you can see in point three, we have already indicated to deans and department chairs that they must raise the bar on offsets.

The final slide provided a couple examples of how this calculation will work. Comparison of a freshman composition course with a senior level science seminar was given. The senior seminar despite having an enrollment of approximately half the freshman class is nearly four times “more valuable” because it is worth one credit more—because of a laboratory requirement—and the course has a higher CIP code value.

Two colleges that are compared, even though the data is preliminary, show that the two are close in this calculation. 
Finally, the preliminary calculation for a real UT professor who primarily teaches mostly doctoral students, you will note his productivity as a faculty member because he teaches CIP codes that have an Index of 7 and 8. Even if a class is very small or even one-on-one it gains a very high subsidy rate.

Over this summer Chancellor Gold and Provost McMillen in consultation with President Jacobs, Deans, and faculty leaders will develop a comprehensive policy on “weighted academic work unit” patterned after those cited from other universities at the beginning of this presentation. That document will be shared with the trustees. Work will continue to have in place new faculty workload rules this summer for the beginning of this coming academic year.
Chair Fall requested a motion to approve Resolution No. 11-02-02:  “Faculty Workload Policy.”  A motion was received from Trustee Speyer, seconded by Trustee Koester and approved by all Trustees present.  

	ACADEMIC 
AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE


	Mr. David Cutri was recently asked to conduct an audit of UT credit card (purchasing card) transactions.  This audit has just begun for the period under review of May 2009 through April 2011.  A sample of the entire university P-card population will be made. Mr. Cutri reported that the average annual spend on UT purchasing cards is $60 million. Targeted areas include senior leaders and deans, business managers, and administrative assistants.  Mr. Cutri also discussed what would be identified, analyzed, and reviewed during the audit.
  
	AUDIT COMMITTEE



	Trustee Amjad Hussain, Chair of the Clinical Affairs Committee, presented the meeting minutes for the April Committee meeting.  Chair Fall requested a motion to accept the meeting minutes.  A motion was received from Trustee Gilmore, seconded by Trustee Zerbey, and approved by all Trustees present.
Dr. Scott Scarborough provided the Board with an update on UTMC food and nutritional services.  He gave historical context with background references to the FY 2012 budget process, new emphasis on improving the patient experience, and options to either 1) hire new management, or 2) outsource management and labor, or management only.  He reported that the option with the most promise was outsourcing management with more workforce flexibility.  He reviewed points from the Union memo of understanding.  HHA Services – Food and Facilities Management, located in Detroit and founded in 1974, was selected to manage these services.  They currently manage 130 service departments in hospitals in 15 states and have been labeled one of the top 100 best places to work in healthcare.  HHA Services will begin on May 18, 2011 with immediate evaluation of personnel.  The contract will be managed by UTMC’s new Director of Patient Experience.  Dr. Scarborough also reviewed the HHA/UTMC partnership expectations and company leadership.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	External Affairs Committee Chair Susan Palmer did not have a report.
	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Finance Committee Chair William Koester reviewed the minutes from last month’s Committee meeting.  
Mr. David Dabney provided the Board with information about modification of the copier contract.  Board approval is required on contracts greater than $500,000.  This modified contract will combine the Health Science Campus and the Main Campus with the same vendor and will save the Main Campus $239,300 per year, which is a 31% reduction.  Chair Fall requested a motion to approve the request for the modification to the copier contract.  A motion was received from Trustee High, seconded by Trustee Palmer, and approved by all Trustees present.

All Trustees received a draft copy of the President’s Recommended Budget for FY 2012 for their review as a first reading.   Dr. Scott Scarborough reviewed his April 2010 projection that UT would have between $20 and $40 million of state funding at risk in FY 2012.  The actual reduction has now been determined to be $20.5 million, plus $15 million loss of capital funds.  Dr. Scarborough reviewed the following items as FY 2012 Academic budget challenges in the amount of $32.4 million.

· Reduction in State Funding

· Contractual Salary commitments

· Budget Amendment for Athletics

· Additional Plant and Equipment Depreciation

UTMC budget challenges for FY 2012 include the following:
· Contractual Salary Commitments

· Lower Government Payor Rates

· New Anesthesia Contract

· Emergency Medicine Subsidy

· Lie Flight Contractual Increase (Mercy)

· Volume/Payor Mix Adjustments

The FY 2012 budget process was again reviewed with the Board as well as the Academic budget adjustments.

· Tuition and Fee Increases

· Slight Increase in Enrollment

· Reduction in Labor Budget (positions)

· Reduction in Non-Labor Budgets

· Selected Furloughs Last Week of Calendar year

· Increasing Faculty Workload

· Contingent Faculty Hiring Plan

UTMC budget adjustments include:

· Food Service Concessions

· Reductions in Non-RN Staffing

· Reengineering of Employee/Student Clinic

· Growth Strategy 

· Increased Oncology Services

· Increased Parkinson’s Services

· Increased Primary Care Services

· Increased Hospital bed Occupancy
· Physician Recruitment

Dr. Scarborough also reviewed several budget line item highlights with the Trustees.  The President’s FY 2012 Recommended budget achieves targeted operating margins, is cash flow positive, makes needed capital investments, includes prudent contingency funds, and uses one-time state appropriations to phase in a two-year significant adjustment to the University’s economic model.
Dr. Jacobs thanked Dr. Scarborough, Mr. Dabney, Provost McMillen, Chancellor Gold, and especially the Deans, for their assistance with the budget process and commended them for their hard work given the current financial difficulties.


	FINANCE COMMITTEE


	The Trusteeship and Governance Committee Chair, Joseph High, referenced the minutes from the Committee meeting of April 18 and the Board’s self assessment.  Some of what the Board communicated through the Assessment was that they spend more time on strategic meetings.  This is being accomplished with preparation for the HLC visit and completion of the updated Strategic Plan: Directions 2011.  
Mr. High mentioned that nominations are currently being sought for faculty appointments to Board committees. Encouragement was given to everyone in the room to recruit someone or provide a self-nomination.  Mr. High indicated that he hopes they receive many applications.

Much discussion has been had about updates to the Faculty Senate Constitution.  Mr. High reported that the Faculty Senate provided the Committee with some good background and their response was quick. Administration sent a letter to the Faculty Senate asking for additional input.  The updated Constitution was sent to all members of the Board and their feedback made it clear that there is still a lot to be addressed including the university’s financial challenges, Strategic Plan document outcomes, and student centeredness goals.  It has been agreed that this update should not be rushed and that a Task Force should be put together with the appropriate stakeholders so more input can be provided.

	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE 

COMMITTEE


	Chairman Fall requested a motion to enter Executive Session to discuss the employment of a public employee.  A motion was received by Trustee Zerbey and seconded by Trustee Hussain. A roll call vote of the Board was called by Ms. Stasa:  Mr. Ashley, yes; Mr. Fall, yes; Ms. Gilmore, yes; Mr. High, yes; Dr. Hussain, yes; Mr. Koester, yes; Judge McQuade, yes; Ms. Palmer, yes; Ms. Speyer, yes; Mr. Velasquez, yes; and, Mr. Zerbey, yes.  After discussion, the Board voted to exit Executive Session with no action taken.


	EXECUTIVE SESSION


	Chair Fall open the floor for a motion that he be authorized to enter into negotiations to extend the President’s contract to June 30, 2016.  Trustee Palmer provided the motion, which was seconded by Trustee Koester, and unanimously agreed to by the Trustees present.

	OTHER BUSINESS



	There being no further business before the Board, Chair Fall adjourned the meeting at 4:45 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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